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Information for members of the public
Members of the public and the media have the right to attend meetings of full
council, the cabinet and committees except where confidential information or
exempt information is likely to be disclosed, and the meeting is therefore held in
private.

For information about attending or speaking at meetings, please contact the
committee officer above or refer to the council’s website
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V TRAN larger or smaller font, audio or Braille, or in a different
communication foran_lANQUAge, please contact the committee officer above.
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Agenda
Page nos
Apologies
To receive apologies for absence

Public questions/petitions

To receive questions / petitions from the public

Please note that all questions must be received by the
committee officer detailed on the front of the agenda by
10am on Monday, 18 September 2017

Petitions must be received must be received by the
committee officer detailed on the front of the agenda by
10am on Wednesday, 20 September 2017

For guidance on submitting public questions or petitions
please see appendix 1 of the council's constutition.
Declarations of interest
(Please note that it is the responsibility of individual
members to declare an interest prior to the item if they arrive

late for the meeting)

Minutes 5-18

To approve the accuracy of the minutes of the meeting held
on 20 July 2017.

Transport for Norwich — City Centre Access Strategy 19 - 58

Purpose - To consider responses from consultation and
approve changes to city centre access restrictions and
installation of contraflow cycle facilities.

Proposed Conversion of Three End of Life Signalled 59 -90
Pedestrian Crossings
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Purpose - To advise of the consultation results and request
agreement to install three zebra crossings with associated
works on Constitution Hill, Grove Road and Unthank Road.

Transport for Norwich - Queens Road - Brazengate

Purpose - To consider the results of the consultation and to
agree to implement the scheme.

Lakenham Permit Parking Extensions - Barrett Road
issues

Purpose - To consider further the options for allowing or
banning parking on Barrett Road as part of the planned
extension to the Lakenham area controlled parking zone.

Proposed Variations to Off-Street Car Park Fees and
Charges

Purpose - To give members the opportunity to comment on
proposed revisions to off-street car park fees and charges,
prior to the proposal going before the city council's cabinet
for decision.

On-Street Parking Charges Review

Purpose - To seek approval for an increase in current on-
street parking charges and to consider whether to extend the
current charging periods.
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s | NORWICH
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MINUTES
Norwich Highways Agency committee
10:00 to 11:50 20 July 2017
Present: County Councillors: City Councillors:
Fisher (chair) (V)* Stonard (vice chair) (V)
Vincent (V) Bremner (V)
Bills Carlo
Jones (C) Lubbock
Thomson Peek

*(V) voting member

1. Public questions/petitions

Petition in favour of permit parking in College Road (between The Avenues and
Earlham Road)

Professor Chris Edwards, College Road, presented the following petition:

“Since permit parking was introduced in the part of College Road between
Unthank Road and The Avenues in late March 2017 there has been a marked
increase in the number of non-residents parking on the portion of College Road
for which permit parking is now requested, as well as a commensurate increase
in vehicular traffic. This creates considerable inconvenience for residents as well
as a risk to road safety, particularly in respect of children from the three schools
in the immediate vicinity. The majority of residents of the area covered by the
petition are at a loss to understand why the council chose to institute a partial
permit parking scheme and repeated enquiries of Bruce Bentley and his team
have drawn a blank.

The majority of residents of the area covered by the petition are at a loss to
understand why the council chose to institute a partial permit parking scheme
covering only part of College Road given that an informal survey of the residents
conducted by ward councillors in June 2016 showed a majority in favour of
permit parking. Instead, the council decided to include the non-permitted section
of College Road in the Welsh streets area that was added to the permit parking
consultation programme for 2018-19. However, the Welsh streets are much
further away from the newly permitted College Road and they are not suffering
from parking displacement. We would like the council to bring forward a Traffic
Regulation Order for extending permit parking along College Road to a much
earlier date by including it in the area next programmed for formal consultation.
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

A petition has been circulated to residents of the properties in the affected area
of College Road asking the following question:

‘We, the undersigned residents living on College Road call on Norwich Highways
Agency to extend permit parking at the earliest possible time. A partial permit
parking introduced along two thirds of College Road in spring 2017 has
displaced parking onto College Road between Avenue Road and Earlham Road.
Together with traffic generated by three local schools, this has created additional
parking difficulties for local residents and additional road safety risks due to
increased traffic volumes.'

Of the 72 residential properties in the affected area, we were able to talk to
52 households of which 42 households (81%) have supported the petition. The
petition has 54 signatures.”

The chair replied on behalf of the committee, as follows:
“Thank you for the petition.

The extent of the consultation on permit parking was consequent on the informal
survey undertaken by ward councillors, and despite Professor Edwards
assertion, that survey did not show a majority support for permit parking in the
northern section of College Road between The Avenues and Earlham Road, and
consequently we did not consult in that area.

| understand that residents who have contacted the council have been advised
that further extension of the permit parking area might be possible but that
currently, the team who undertake this work are fully committed to implementing
permit parking schemes elsewhere in the city, and will be unable to progress any
additional changes until next financial year at the absolute earliest. We are
considering two schemes at the committee today, and have already committed to
further extensions around the University of East Anglia, and in Thorpe. These
committed locations must come first as residents in these locations have already
been promised a consultation.”

The following questions related to agenda items 5 and 6 (items 4 and 5 below):
Question 1 — Kelly Bray, Long John Hill, asked the following question:

‘I am Kelly Bray, proprietor of pod (hairdressing salon) Long John Hill. It was my
dream to have my own salon and after 17 years’ hard work, | had the capital to
open the salon. If this proposal goes ahead, it will have a massive financial
impact on our businesses within the salon. | have four staff who are all self-
employed. We need longer than two hours parking for our clients as colours
and colour corrections can take far longer than two hours. If the salon ceases to
trade then their businesses will also fail. | am very concerned about the future of
the salon. The proposals do not provide adequate parking for our clients and it is
unfair that our businesses are being penalised for this. If members agree the
proposals, is there an option where | can purchase or reserve spaces for our
clients? How will the permits be issued for clients and staff as this is a necessity
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

for my business and our future, please bear in mind we have minimum of four
members of staff which each all will have a client at any one time.”

The chair replied on behalf of the committee, as follows:

“I note from the report that originally a one-hour period was proposed for the car
park, which was supported by four of the businesses in your parade, but that
now, a mixture of one and two-hour spaces are recommended, with an additional
bay on-street with parking limited to four hours. This is a direct response to the
concerns that you have raised.

| believe that you have already been advised of the permits that are available to
you, that would enable you to park in the permit bays in the area, but in common
with every other business in our non-city centre permit areas, you would be able
to apply for two permits for employees vehicles (each can have two registration
numbers on them) and one two-hour permit valid on any vehicle for customers. If
you wish, you can swap one or both of the employee permits for the customer
ones, which, | understand, is what many salons in other permit areas actually do.

We have a report before us today, about the possible extension of permit parking
into the Lakenham area, and | am certain that members will consider your
concerns whilst considering that report.”

Question 2 — Sheree Leeds, Milverton Road, asked the following question:

“The changes proposed hint at reducing cars used by commuters into the city.
As there's no provision of any bus or cycle lanes on Bracondale this reduction is
not about to happen any time soon. My question is how would adding to the
congestion on Bracondale during the morning and evening rush help to reduce
pollution?”

The chair replied on behalf of the committee, as follows:

“The introduction of permit parking areas is for two principle reasons. One is to
ensure that the very limited parking available on-street within the city centre and
surrounding areas is prioritised for residents to use, and the other is to reduce
the amount of free parking available for commuter and shopper parking in those
areas, to encourage the use of Park and Ride services and other forms of
sustainable transport.

Overall, our transport strategy has increased usage of public transport, and
levels of cycling have risen by 40 per cent in the past two years. Levels of traffic
in the city centre have been stable over many years, so | am confident that we
are making inroads into reducing congestion. There is no reason to believe that
any part of the current proposals for changes to the permit parking areas will
have any negative impact on Bracondale.”

As a supplementary question Sheree Lees said that cars coming into the city centre
would not be able to pass on Corton Road because the road was not wide enough for
cars to pass when cars were parked on both sides. The principal planner
(transportation), Norwich City Council, said that the chair had replied to this question

MIN NHAC 2017-07-20 Page 3 of 14
Page 7 of 156



Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

and that the presentation of the report would demonstrate that the changes to permit
parking would not lead to an increase of traffic on Bracondale.

Question 3 — Question asked on behalf of Philippa Smith, Bracondale, by Richard
Lee-Warder, also of Bracondale:

“‘When planning the changes to the parking bays in Corton Road what, if any,
consideration has been given to the safety and health of the local population who
include pedestrians, cyclists and those with disabilities e.g. the blind, the elderly
and infirm or those who need to use wheelchairs or mobility scooters?

My reason for asking this question is that at the moment Corton Road is wide
enough for two cars to pass each other safely or indeed for a car to overtake a
cyclist or someone who is using the road with their wheelchair or mobility
scooter. In places the pavement is not wide enough for a mobility scooter or a
wheelchair to pass safely and, therefore, on occasions users have to use the
carriageway for a short distance. This works well at the moment and does not
cause a problem for anyone.

Corton Road has a 90 degree bend in it. Parking bays on each side of the road
will mean that as the road will only be wide enough for one car to pass between
the parked vehicles and drivers wanting to pass along the road will be tempted to
gamble that the route is clear enough for them to get from one end to the other
(round the blind corner) before they meet a car coming in the other direction.
Inevitably drivers are likely to speed to complete this dangerous manoeuvre as
quickly as possible, so that they do not meet a car coming in the other direction,
and have to reverse, potentially out into the main road of Bracondale. It is also
likely that drivers, many of whom seem to have very little understanding of how
to overtake a cyclist safely, will be tempted to “just get past the cyclist” when it is
too narrow to do so safely. If the proposed changes are made to Corton Road it
will be extremely dangerous for cyclists and those in wheelchairs and mobility
scooters to use.

At present there is a route which can safely be used by pedestrians, cyclists and
those in wheelchairs or mobility scooters which allows access from Bracondale
along Corton Road to Lakenham Primary School, The High School, Sainsburys,
Tesco Express, the doctor’s surgery at Wessex Street and numerous other
locations. It avoids the necessity to be on the main road and subject not only to
the danger of vehicles (in the case of cyclists), but also the noise and the
extremely high volume of fumes and pollution. You will be aware that there is
not a cycle lane along Bracondale or City Road. The present route via Corton
Road makes use of minor roads, the church and several pedestrian crossings
and is an asset to the community.

It may be that plans are afoot to make Corton Road one direction, but this in
itself will cause further problems, including increased pollution and not make it
any safer for pedestrians, cyclists, wheelchair users or mobility scooters. To add
a few parking bays, which may | add have not been universally requested by
those in either zone Y or zone Z seems a small gain in comparison to the
potential dangers to which those not in cars will be exposed.”
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

The chair replied on behalf of the committee as follows:

“Corton Road, like many side streets in the city centre, already has permit
parking along both sides for some of its length. | note that the proposal is for
another short length with permit parking on both sides, separated by quite long
lengths where parking is more restricted. The carriageway on

Corton Road is also 7.5 metres wide which is significantly wider than many city
streets (many of which are less than 6 metres wide and have parking on both
sides for their entire length resulting in parking on footways).

Therefore, there is more than enough room to have parking bays on both sides
of Corton Road within the carriageway, without any obstruction to the footways.
Clearly the existing permit parking on both sides of Corton Road does not cause
congestion issues, so it seems unlikely that this similar arrangement would
either.

Residents made it clear to their local councillors that they were concerned to
ensure that more permit parking was made available but wished to see the
retention of the short stay bays, so the scheme that was put for consultation
includes both those elements. The single yellow line is retained at the junction
with Bracondale, so there is little likelihood of any need to reverse out of Corton
Road.

There are no proposals to make Corton Road one-way.”

Richard Lee-Warder by way of a supplementary question referred to Corton Road and
said that the Zone Y part of the road was wide enough but Zone Z was not wide
enough. The principal planner (transportation) confirmed that both parts of the road
had been measured and there was sufficient room for the proposed scheme.

Question 4 - Richard Lee-Warder, Bracondale, asked the following question:

“We feel privileged to live in the centre of our wonderful city and to protect and
work with you trying to protect and develop Norwich for everyone

Although we live in Zone Z permit parking and within a few yards of the proposed
permit bay changes to Corton Road which will affect every type of user from
pedestrian to cyclists, schoolchild to elderly, infirm to able, we did not receive
any notification by letter.

You will be aware we first became aware of changes when paper planning
notices were displayed late in June thus discharging a statutory duty.

You will be aware that sadly these were destroyed after two days by the heavy
storms and many Zone Z residents have not seen the proposed changes. There
is extremely strong feeling that this has been slipped in under the radar.

Please could you vote for a stay of execution today so that we don't feel the
councillors have been railroaded into these changes and would councillors
confirm, please, if they have visited Corton Road since the changes to Finkelgate
as we would wish to extend them an invitation please?
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Page 9 of 156



Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

Councillor Patrick Manning has visited the site and road very recently.”
The chair replied on behalf of the committee as follows:

“It is a statutory requirement that both site and press notices are published when
changes to parking and waiting restrictions are proposed. The site notices that
are posted are prepared on special weatherproof paper, and three were posted
on Corton Road. Other notices that were posted at the same time in other
locations were not affected by the weather, so it seems very unlikely that
uniquely, all these notices were. In addition, | understand that every resident who
responded to the original consultation and provided an email address was sent a
link to the report before this committee today a week ago. This report clearly
outlines the proposals, and details the closing date for representation. | do not
accept therefore, that these proposals have ‘slipped under the radar. In fact,
there has been substantially more opportunity to find out about them than would
normally be the case.

It is not normal practice to write to residents (and particularly residents of a
different street) where minor changes to parking are proposed, particularly where
this affects arrangements that could be used by anyone. A site notice ensures
that everyone who makes use of a particular facility have the opportunity to
comment. It is clear from the level of response received that residents of the area
have had the opportunity to make their views known.

| propose that the committee discusses the proposals whilst considering this
report.”

The chair confirmed that he had visited Corton Road and surrounding streets several
times in recent months.

By way of a supplementary question, Richard Lee-Warder referred to the omission of
Bracondale residents between City Road and Corton Road from the consultation on the
extension of permit parking to 24/7 and asked whether members were aware of this.
The principal planner (transportation) confirmed that a supplementary report containing
the consultation responses and officer response had been circulated to members at the
meeting and would be incorporated into the presentation.

MIN NHAC 2017-07-20 Page 6 of 14
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

Question 5

Councillor Bremner presented the following question for Councillor Patrick
Manning, Lakenham ward councillor, on behalf of Barrett Road residents:

“‘Residents living on Barrett Road in houses 6-60 are deeply concerned at the
possible loss of currently unrestricted parking spaces outside their properties
resulting from the introduction of double yellow lines.

These residents do not object to the establishment of a permit parking zone in
surrounding roads in which they might park instead if double yellow lines are
introduced but are afraid that in reality they will be unable to park there under the
proposed new scheme. The closest roads — Arnold Miller Road, Arnold Miller
Close, Long John Hill, Huxley Road and Huxley Close — already suffer high
completion for on-road spaces. In addition, many homes on these roads have
driveways which reduce the capacity even further for cars displaced from our
area as we could not park opposite those driveways without risk of effectively
blocking them in. New double yellows have been painted on the lower part of
Netherwood Green which runs onto Arnold Miller Road, reducing capacity further
still.

That part of the report to this committee dealing with these residents’ stretch of
Barrett Road notes that pedestrians are forced into the road because parked
cars obstruct the pathway. Whilst it is true that cars are usually parked partly on
the footpath so as to reduce obstruction to traffic travelling east towards

County Hall, pedestrians are not in fact made to walk on the road because a
second, parallel footpath, on the bank on which nos. 6-60 sit, runs exactly the
same length as the path by the roadside. Pedestrians prefer the path in front of
the houses as it is screened from the road by iron posts and by trees. The
eastern end of this path has a very gentle incline onto the lower end of Arnold
Miller Road and the western end of the path, by the Red Orange convenience
store, is accessible by just two steps, directly next to which a small earthen slope
also exists where wheeled transport such as bikes, pushchairs and wheelchairs
have worn away part of the grass bank in preference to negotiating the two
steps. If these two steps were removed and converted to a gentle slope to
match the other end of the path, then pedestrians would have little or no need to
use the roadside path, where residents park, at all.

Traffic moves very freely along this stretch of road at all times of day. Even when
cars are parked along the entire stretch of the lower path, traffic heading east is
not forced to slow down or to stray into the western-heading side of the

road. Cars parked in this area by County Hall staff can occasionally interfere but
the introduction of permit parking would resolve that issue.

Many residents in houses 6-60 have children or are of advanced years. The
need to park by their homes is great. The reasons given to this committee for
altering the existing arrangements could be addressed without removing
residents’ right to park in front of their homes.

The question submitted for your consideration is therefore this: can plans to

prevent parking on this stretch of Barrett Road via double yellow lines be placed

MIN NHAC 2017-07-20 Page 7 of 14
Page 11 of 156



Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

‘on hold’ whilst consideration is given to allowing parking to continue on the
current basis, applying funds instead to the conversion of the steps at the
western end of the higher path to a slope?”

The chair replied on behalf of the committee as follows:

“This is a case where it is necessary to balance the desires of residents to park
with the need to keep the Ring Road free of obstruction and the footpath clear for
pedestrians to use.

The parked cars clearly do obstruct the footway, and whilst there is an alternative
route, this is too narrow and constrained for wheelchairs and pushchairs to pass
and includes ramps and steps. Removing the steps would be difficult given the
varying levels of the footway and the adjoining private gardens.

This particular issue has been raised as part of the consultation on the extension
of permit parking into Lakenham and discussed within the report. | understand
that the committee could determine not to introduce double yellow lines on this
part of Barrett Road and substitute it with permit parking. | am therefore going to
suggest that this issue is debated as part of the consideration of the Lakenham
permit parking extension report.”

2. Declarations of interest
There were no declarations of interest.
3. Minutes

RESOLVED to agree the accuracy of the minutes of the meeting held on
16 March 2017.

4, Potential Changes to the operational hours of Permit Parking Zones W, X,
Y and Z

The principal planner (transportation) presented the report and said that a resident had
kindly pointed out that two short sections of permit parking on Bracondale between City
Road and Corton Road that should have been included in the 24/7 proposals had been
omitted. Residents who had responded to the consultation had been informed that
these sections were included in the recommendation to the committee. A
supplementary report containing the responses received on the Corton Road proposals
was circulated at the meeting. The presentation included slides demonstrating the
width of Corton Road in both sections of the road.

During discussion members confirmed that they were familiar with Corton Road and the
surrounding streets. Members noted that the two hour parking bays had been provided
to meet the needs of visitors to the sheltered housing schemes and the care home in
the area. The vice chair said that there had been a mixed response from the
Bracondale residents, but on balance, when taking into account the officer response,
the greatest weight should be given to the needs of the Corton Road residents. The
Bracondale Residents’ Association had broadly welcomed the provision of additional
permit parking.
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

RESOLVED, unanimously, to:

(1)  note the responses to the permit parking consultation;
(2) note that no changes are recommended in Zones W and X;

(3) agree to change the existing permit parking bays to 24 hour, seven day a
week operation in the following locations:

(a) Zone Y - City Road (from the ring road to just south of the junction with
Cricket Ground Road), Doman Road, Kensington Place, Cricket
Ground Road (as far as, but not including Geoffrey Road), Carshalton
Road, Carlisle Road and Corton Road (part);

(b) Zone Z — Corton Road (remaining part) Carrow Hill and Southgate
Lane;

(c) agree to include the two existing permit parking areas on Bracondale,
situated between City Road and Corton Road in the extension of the
24/7 permit parking area;

(4) agree to the following changes to the parking arrangements in Corton
Road:

(a) A slight extension to the existing permit bay to accommodate a further
two cars (Zone 2);

(b) The conversion of the section of single yellow line opposite the existing
permit parking to permit parking (approx. 9 spaces — Zone Z);

(c) The retention of some of the single yellow line (approx. four spaces).

(5) ask the head of city development services to complete the statutory processes to
implement these proposals shown on Plan No. PL/TR/3584/428.3 and in
appendices 3(a) and 3(b) as attached to the report.

5. Lakenham Area Permit Parking Consultation

The principal planner (transportation) introduced the report with the aid of plans and
slides. He advised members that a short section of yellow line proposed in the garage
court adjacent to number 133 Netherwood Green should be included as a permit
parking area.

During discussion members sought assurance that the parking arrangements for the
shops would not have an adverse impact on the businesses at Long John Hill. The
principal planner (transportation) said that the only change made to the proposals
following consultation had been the extension of the waiting period to two hours and the
longer four hour waiting bay in response to Ms Bray’s comments during the
consultation. The original proposal was for a one hour waiting period for the entire car
park in front of the shops. Members noted that the bays would be used by other users
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

but concluded that when taking into account the parking permits available to the
hairdressing salon and the revised arrangements, there should be no adverse effect on
this business.

Discussion ensued on the proposal to implement the no waiting and limited waiting
arrangements associated with the permit parking scheme along the whole length of
Barrett Road and the alternative proposal raised on behalf of the residents of 6 to 60
Barrett Road to substitute permit parking instead. The head of citywide development,
Norwich City Council, said that consideration would be given to the proposal to replace
the two steps at the western end of the path by the convenience store, but it would
need to be Disability Discrimination Act compliant and drainage and other issues would
need to be taken into account. Councillor Lubbock said that whilst she had sympathy
for the residents, Barrett Road was part of the ring road and therefore parking along it
was very dangerous. The vice chair said that it was important that the ring road and
pedestrian paths were kept clear. However, he considered that further consideration
should be given to the impact on the residents of 6 to 60 Barrett Road to provide a more
acceptable solution that would address the competing needs. Councillor Bremner
seconded this proposal and with the other voting members concurring the principle of
not implementing waiting restrictions on this stretch of Barrett Road until other options
had been explored was agreed The major projects manager, Norfolk County Council
said that the safety audit had been conducted on the basis of the implementation of
waiting restrictions on the whole of Barrett Road and therefore he suggested members
deferred a decision on recommendation (3) until a revised safety audit and further
consultation had been carried out and the outcome reported to a future meeting.

In reply to a member’s question about concern that the introduction of parking
restrictions would cause displacement parking into other streets, the NATS/city agency
manager, Norfolk County Council, said that the proposal was to prevent county council
employees parking in residential streets. The county council’s travel plan sought to
reduce car use by car sharing and other measures.

The chair then moved to the vote with the recommendation (3) as amended above:
RESOLVED, unanimously, with all 4 voting members voting in favour, to:
(1) note the responses to the permit parking consultation;

(2)  agree to implement an 8.00am to 6.30pm Monday to Saturday permit parking
scheme in Arnold Miller Close, Arnold Miller Road, Birkbeck Close, Birkbeck
Road, Barrett Road (part), Hall Road (part), Huxley Close, Huxley Road, Keyes
Close, Keyes Road, Long John Hill (part), Longmead, Mansfield Lane (part),
Martineau Lane, Mendham Close, Netherwood Green, Suncroft and Sunny Hill
as shown on the plans (nos. PL/TR/3584/428.1, 2, and 3) attached in Appendix 1

(3) agree to implement the short section of permit parking adjacent to no.133
Netherwood Green in lieue of the proposed double yellow line

(4)  defer a decision to a future meeting, on the implementation of the proposed no
waiting arrangements associated with the permit parking scheme on the length
of Barrett Road in front of 6 to 60 Barrett Road pending further a safety audit.
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

(4) introduce pedestrian zones (access only) to the front of 31-69, 103-133 and 116-
138 Barrett Road.

(5) agree to implement a 1-hour limited waiting period on the east side of the car
park outside the Long John Hill shops and 2-hour limited waiting on the west side
with three 4-hour spaces on Arnold Miller Road in place of the previously
advertised double yellow line adjacent to the pet grooming parlour.

(6) ask the head of city development services to complete the statutory processes to
implement these proposals.

6. Miscellaneous Waiting Restrictions for Implementation

Councillor Bremner, University Ward councillor, said that he welcomed the revised
proposal for The Avenues as set out in appendix 2(b).

Councillor Lubbock, Eaton ward councillor, pointed out that there were no schemes in
her ward and, as residents frequently asked her for double yellow lines, asked what the
criteria were. The transport and network manager, Norwich City Council, explained that
due to pressure of work there were still some schemes on the list that were outstanding.
The schemes proposed in the report had mostly been requested in 2014, prioritised on
safety grounds and approved for consultation in January 2016. Other schemes would
be considered as work commitments permitted.

In reply to a question, the principal planner (transportation) said that the fire service had
requested a double yellow line to prevent parking near the fire hydrant in Carrow Hill.

RESOLVED, unanimously, with all 4 voting members voting in favour, to approve the
proposals as set out in the report and ask the head of city development services to
carry out the necessary statutory processes to implement the following waiting
restrictions:

(1)  as advertised:

Location / Plan number

Belvoir Street PL/TR/3329/770 Heartsease Lane/Plumstead Rd
PL/TR/3329/756
Bishopgate PL/TR/3355/806 Mile Cross Road  PL/TR/3329/768

Chapel Break area (various) L/TR/3355/80 | Partridge Way PL/TR/3329/757

Colegate PL/TR/3329/772 St Gregorys Back Alley PL/TR/3329/773
Drayton Road (Bignold Rd/Parr Rd) Sprowston Road near Gilman Road
PL/TR/3329/764 PL/TR/3329/758

Bowthorpe employment area Sprowston Road/ Shipfield
PL/TR/3329/753 PL/TR/3329/759
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

Location / Plan number

Carrow Hill PL/TR/3329/754 Sprowston Road/ Wall Road area
PL/TR/3329/760

Golden Dog Lane PL/TR/3329/755 Sprowston Road/ Wall Road area
PL/TR/3329/760

Heathgate (cycle way access) White House Court PL/TR/3329/76

PL/TR/3329/767

(2) as amended:

Location / Plan number

The Avenues PL/TR/3329/774 (amended | Christchurch Road area PL/TR/3329/771
plan no PL/TR3578/798/5)

7. Dereham Road: East of Outer Ring Road Pedestrian Assessment

Councillor Carlo, Nelson ward councillor, commented on the report and suggested that
members undertook a site visit. She suggested that the findings were based on a
“snapshot in time” of the current situation and did not show the complete picture.
People should be encouraged to walk into the city and cross the road at natural desire
lines. There was a lot of traffic and few crossing points.

The chair and vice chair commented that there were clear reasons in the report for the
recommended approach.

RESOLVED, unanimously, with all 4 voting members voting in favour, to:
(1)  note the findings of the assessment as described in the report;

(2)  request that a further pedestrian count and crossing assessment is carried out
6-9 months after the completion of the Dereham Road roundabout works to
understand if pedestrian movements approaching the new crossings have
changed in number or routing.

8. Transport for Norwich — Transport Improvements in Eaton

Councillor Lubbock, Eaton ward councillor, welcomed the proposed scheme and said
that the revised scheme was an improvement on the original one. She asked why the
20mph sign was part way down the slip road. The NATS/city agency manager, Norfolk
County Council, explained that the location of the sign had been constrained because it
was not possible to combine it with the gateway to Eaton sign at a location further up
the slip road towards Newmarket Road. A public information notice would be published
giving information about the works which would be completed before Christmas.

MIN NHAC 2017-07-20 Page 12 of 14
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

During discussion a member said that he was sympathetic to the points that had been
made by the Norwich Cycling Campaign but the scheme was constrained by funding
and it was the best that could be achieved within existing budgets.

In reply to a question, the NATS / city agency manager confirmed that roundels would
be used. There was no proposal to use interactive signage.

RESOLVED, unanimously, to approve the changes required to implement the scheme
within the city boundary, including:

(1)

3)

(6)

9.

reducing traffic speeds by the introduction of traffic calming and the
implementation of a 20mph restriction; gateway signs to be introduced on the
entry to Eaton from both the slip road and Eaton side of the Cringleford bridge;

enabling cyclists heading towards the city to reach the recently installed signal
controlled toucan crossing and off-carriageway cycle track on Newmarket Road
(A11) directly along Eaton Street, rather than crossing traffic lanes under the
flyover and up the slip lane; this would be achieved by:

(a) providing an on-carriageway feeder lane / Advance Stop Line (ASL) for
cyclists on Eaton Street (west) approaching the crossroads heading towards
the uphill slip road to enable cyclists to get a prominent head start at the
traffic lights.

(b) new cycle traffic signal for ahead cycles to be introduced on Eaton Street
(west) approach, to allow cycles to be given a green traffic signal in advance
of general traffic to give them a head start heading straight on towards the
uphill slip road.

(c) widening the cycle track that leads up the hill from the Cellar House Public
House to Newmarket Road from 1.5m to a 3.0m facility to allow for two way
cycle flows.

simplifying pedestrian crossings in the centre of Eaton, with central islands being
removed.

moving the stop line back in Bluebell Road so buses and other large vehicles
can turn left from Eaton Street into Bluebell Road more easily.

realigning / smoothening the radius of the kerbline to improve the turning
movement for buses and other large vehicles turning from Eaton Street into
Bluebell Road minimising delays to all road users; as a result, the left turn lane
will be slightly widened to allow extra room for larger vehicles turning left.

resurface the carriageway and upgrade the junction with new traffic signal
equipment.

Annual Report of The Highways Agency Agreement 2016-17

Discussion focused on the increase of cyclist KSI (killed or seriously injured) casualties
by 4.5 per cent in the 12 months to the end of March 2017. Members were advised that
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Norwich Highways Agency committee: 20 July 2017

this needed to be balanced with the increase in cycling activity. KSI casualties included
minor injuries where the casualty was admitted to hospital and discharged quickly. The
NATS/city agency manager, Norfolk County Council, said that there was a lot of
detailed information behind the report. The head of citywide development advised
members that the outcomes of the Push the Pedalway programme would be considered
by the committee in due course. The programme had improved cycling safety and
increased the number of cyclists. The increase in cyclist KSIs was in proportion to the
number of cyclists.

The chair thanked the officers for the work that had gone into the production of the
report. The committee would consider a further report on cycling but trends showed
that the roads were safer. Councillor Bremner seconded this by referring members to
paragraph 4 of the report and the list of improvements brought about by the NATS
(Norwich Area Transport Strategy now known as Transport for Norwich). The success
of the strategy was demonstrated by the reduction in traffic flows in Rampant Horse
Street from 50,000 to 2,000. He also pointed out that bus use had increased.

RESOLVED, unanimously, to:

(1)  thank the city and county council officers for their contribution to the
report;

(2)  approve the Norwich Highways Agency Annual Report for 2016-2017.

CHAIR
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Reportto Norwich Highways Agency committee Item
20 September 2017

Report of Head of city development services 5

Subject Transport for Norwich — City Centre Access Strategy

Purpose

To consider responses from consultation and approve changes to city centre access
restrictions and installation of contraflow cycle facilities.

Recommendation
To:
(1)  approve the installation of the scheme as set out below:

(a) cycle contraflow facilities on Bedding Lane, Lobster Lane, Little
London Street, Muspole Street, St Swithins Road (plan CCAG2-HD-
45-02-108), Timberhill and Willow Lane;

(b) associated changes to kerb alignment and installation of raised
separators;

(2)  ask the head of city development services to complete the necessary
statutory legal procedures to:

(a) allow cycling at all times and loading only between 5pm and 10am (on
existing time restricted streets) as shown in Appendices 1c and 1d;
and described as option 2 in the consultation;

(b) finalise the traffic regulation order to remove the no waiting Monday to
Saturday 8am to 6:30pm on the northern edge of Westwick Street
opposite property numbers 3 to 15 and replace with no waiting or
loading at any time;.

(c) finalise the traffic regulation order to remove the no waiting Monday to
Saturday 8am to 6:30pm on St Swithins Road and replace with no
waiting or loading at any time.

(d) advertise the revised road hump notice for Westwick Street (plan
CCAG2-HD-45-02-107)

(e) proceed with an Experimental Traffic Regulation Order to allow
contraflow cycling on Cow Hill, Crooks Place (St Stephens Square to
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Wessex Street), Redwell Street, St Stephens Square and Ten Bell
Lane.
Corporate and service priorities
The report helps to meet the corporate priority a safe, clean and low carbon city
Financial implications
£100,000 to be funded from the Cycle City Ambition fund.
Ward/s: Mancroft and Thorpe Hamlet
Cabinet member: Councillor Mike Stonard - Sustainable and inclusive growth
Contact officers
Ed Parnaby, Transportation planner 01603 212446

Bruce Bentley, Principal transportation planner 01603 212445

Background documents

None
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Report

Background

1.

The City Cycle Ambition Grant (CCAG) was originally awarded to Norwich City
Council in 2013 and a further grant was made in 2015. The aim of this scheme is to
improve facilities for cycling and encourage as many people as possible, even the
most vulnerable, to use this sustainable and healthy form of travel. It is the intention
of the CCAG to encourage more people to cycle throughout the city, to make
cycling enjoyable for all and improve the infrastructure to benefit all kinds of cycling
from commuter to leisure.

The City Centre Access Strategy considers two key elements that affect access in
the city centre: The restrictions for cycling and for loading of motor vehicles in
pedestrian areas and the provision of two-way cycling on some one-way streets
(cycle contraflow). A report taken to Norwich Highways Agency committee (NHAC)
in November 2016 considered the access restrictions in pedestrian zones.
Subsequently a report was taken to NHAC in March 2017 which considered a
number of cycle contraflows. At these committee meetings members agreed to
public consultation on both of these schemes. The outcome of the consultation on
both of these elements will be considered within this report.

Pedestrian zones in Norwich vary significantly in function from streets that allow all
vehicles for access (Pottergate) through to those that prohibit all vehicles (London
Street). A number of the pedestrian zones utilise timed restrictions for all vehicles
(Gentlemen’s Walk) and these timings vary across the city centre.

Many of the existing pedestrian pones in Norwich are what would already be
designated as pedestrian and cycle zones within the recently published Traffic
Signs Regulations and General Directions 2016 which prescribes the highway signs
that can be used on the highway.

This scheme proposes to make vehicle loading restrictions more consistent, allow
more access for people cycling and providing contraflow cycling provision on
suitable streets. It will increase cycle permeability and encourage the use of quieter
routes. Restricted access may deter some more vulnerable cyclists from using the
pedalways or encourage cyclists onto busier and faster roads.

Public Consultation

6. The consultation period was from 28 July to 22 August 2017.

7. Details of the proposal were advertised in the local press, road notices were

erected, statutory consultees and transportation consultees were directly informed.
740 local residents and businesses were written to and details were posted on the
websites of Norwich City Council and Norfolk County Council. With regards to
loading restrictions and cycle access, the letter sent asked residents to consider two
options:

a) Option 1: access to existing time-restricted areas in the city centre permitted for
all vehicles (including cyclists) between 5pm and 10am, seven days a week.
This would include allowing cycling between these hours on streets that
currently restrict all vehicles at all times.
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b) Option 2: access by motor vehicles to existing time-restricted streets in the city
centre permitted between 5pm and 10am, seven days a week. Cycling permitted
at all times.

8. The consultation asked for consideration of allowing contraflow cycling on
Bedding Lane, Little London Street, Lobster Lane, Muspole Street, St Swithins
Road, Timberhill, Westwick Street (from Charing Cross to Coslany Street,
completing an existing scheme) and Willow Lane. On Westwick Street, 18 residents
and businesses were written to with an explanation of proposed changes to nearby
waiting restrictions and an accompanying plan.

9. Consultation plans are attached as Appendix 1
Responses

10.89 responses to the consultation were received. 17 from businesses and 67 from
residents, five from stakeholders. A summary of all responses can be seen attached
as Appendix 2.

11.16 responses were in favour of option 1, to have timed restriction for cycling. 29
responses were in favour option 2, to allow cycling at all times. 12 responses did not
support either option and felt that no change was needed and/or cycling should not
be allowed in any of the pedestrian zones. Some responses did not state a
preference or commented only on the cycle contraflow element of the consultation.

12.There were concerns expressed over safety of cycling in the city centre with twelve
responses outlining: allowing more cycling as being unsafe, issues with near misses
and the proposals increasing chance of conflict.

13. Another theme was a concern of allowing cycling on some of the very narrow streets
in the city such as Lower Goat Lane, Swan Lane, Back of the Inns, Bridewell Alley,
St Gregory’s Alley and Old Post Office Court. Nine responses raised this issue.

14.Eight respondents commented that the proposals were an important positive step to
improve public health, reduce congestion and improve air quality

15.Seven responses highlighted the need for more enforcement of the access
restrictions.

16.Seven responses highlighted that current signage was inconsistent or unclear.

17.Five responses specifically mentioned that those cycling need to use a bell and/or
keep their speed low.

18.Four responses mentioned that motorised vehicles moving and turning in pedestrian
zones presented a danger. Bin lorries, vans and drivers using blue badge parking
areas were highlighted. The issue of motorised vehicles in restricted pedestrian
zones (that prohibit vehicles at all times) such as London Street was raised.

19.The contraflow proposals were supported by twelve respondents. A small number of
respondents (four) felt that creating provision for two-way cycling on one-way streets
did not work well or was dangerous.
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20. There were two objections to the removal of the single yellow lines (evening parking)
along part of Westwick Street and St Swithins Road.

21.Norwich Cycling Campaign supported the proposed access changes under Option
2. A concern was raised over how cyclists would reach St John Maddermarket from
Westwick Street and a response to this issue is later in this report. Maintaining the
existing loading area on the south side of Westwick Street (number 23 eastward)
was highlighted as a potential increased risk for cyclists.

22.The Norwich Society supported Option 1 and stated that a complete ban should be
retained on narrow streets. The Norwich Society raised a number of concerns which
form part of the summary of responses in Appendix 2. The Norwich Society also
raised a question regarding the right turning movement into Coslany Street from
Westwick Street and the installation of a raised table which will be covered later in
this report.

23.Green Party city council group response was in support of Option 1. In their
response it was highlighted that shared space can raise concerns, particularly for
visually impaired pedestrians and those with limited mobility. It was raised that busy
city centre streets should not be labelled as part of the cycle network but that there
is potential for a useful east-west cycling link from Pottergate, along Bedford Street
to the eastern part of London Street requiring improvements to access at the
junction with Bank Plain. The Green Party stated their support of the principle of
making cycling easy and accessible and was generally supportive of the contraflow
cycling proposals provided that clear signage and lines are included.

24 Living Streets were in favour of Option 1 and were opposed to any further relaxation
regarding cycling in pedestrianised areas. It was stated that the low accident figures
were not reflective of the issue and that allowing more cycling in these streets would
lead to fear and anxiety amongst pedestrians.

25.The response from Jarrold and Sons Ltd described near misses between cyclists
and pedestrians as being an indicator of risk and allowing more cycling here would
be detrimental to pedestrians. Concern was voiced over cycling in narrow streets.
The proposed change to loading times in some streets was cited as being a
particular challenge to smaller businesses that may have less influence over their
suppliers. It was raised that greater consistency of restrictions could overlook the
varied nature of the city centre streets. The cycle contraflow proposals were
cautiously supported. It was questioned whether the timing and duration (three
weeks) of the consultation reduced the chance for businesses owners to engage
with the consultation process.

26. The Norfolk and Norwich Association for the Blind (NNAB) were consulted and they
stated that they had no specific concerns.

Considerations
Cycle access and loading

27.Although the consultation response overall was positive about option 2, to allow
cycle access at all times, there are a number of concerns raised in the consultation
that warrant consideration.
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28.Whilst the access restrictions for cycling could be set to coincide with the times of

greatest pedestrian flow; evidence from Department for Transport shows that those
cycling adapt their speed to pedestrian density, and dismount if necessary.

29.The consultation highlighted that there is some level of misunderstanding of the

nature of pedestrian zones. In Norwich these zones vary from Pottergate which
allows all vehicles for access through to London Street which restricts all vehicles all
of the time. The level of restriction on the time-restricted streets is somewhere in
between. It is important to understand why these streets need different restrictions
but it should be acknowledged that the current time restrictions varying by day and
varying by connecting street does give rise to confusion and has been shown to
undermine enforcement.

30.Although twelve responses expressed a desire for no change from the present

31.

restrictions and/or for cycling to be prohibited from all pedestrian streets, it should be
noted that neither of these approaches represent a workable option. The current
restrictions changing from street to street and by weekday to weekend creates
confusion and a largely unenforceable set of restrictions. Creating a city centre
environment that is safe for both cycling and walking will work towards the

Norwich City Council priority of a safe, clean and low carbon city.

In respect of safety concerns; a review of recorded accidents of all types within the
city centre was carried out when considering these proposals. A safety audit was
then carried out on the consultation plans which showed the proposed changes in
detail. Updated accident data can be seen in appendix 4. It shows the three injuries
(recorded as slight) involving both pedestrian and cycle in three years. Put within the
wider context, the question over safety would appear to more of perceived risk
rather than objective risk. In practice; cycling occurs within restricted times on busy
streets such as Gentlemen’s Walk and Castle Street at present without any serious
injuries. Experience in Norwich on streets like Pottergate or Westlegate, shows that
allowing both cycling and limited motorised traffic (access only) can still be
harmonious with high pedestrian flow. Increased awareness that safe cycling is
welcome across the city centre could reduce the level of conflict associated with
observing others contravening regulations.

32.Nine responses showed concern regarding cycling on narrow streets. On first

impression, allowing cycling on narrow streets looks to be problematic as these
streets are unlikely to be suitable for cycling during busier times. It should be noted
that these streets are largely self-enforcing; streets such as Lower Goat Lane, Swan
Lane, Back of the Inns, St Gregory’s Alley and Bridewell Alley do not currently have
any access signage to restrict cycling despite these streets having existing No
vehicles restrictions. The evidence in Norwich would appear to align with
Department for Transport guidance that typically cyclists dismount, cycle these
streets only at quieter times of the day, reduce speed or simply avoid these streets.

33. It is noted that seven responses explained that more enforcement of the access

restrictions is needed. These respondents included those supporting option 1 and
those supporting option 2, suggesting this is a shared common issue. With the
recommended option 2; there is a clearer set of restrictions to enforce and any
dangerous cycling or driving can be an enforcement priority. Officers will meet with
Norfolk Police to discuss how enforcement work can be tied in with proposed
changes most effectively.
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34.With five responses mentioning the need to use bells and keep speed low when

cycling, consideration should be given to whether issuing a code of conduct would
be of overall benefit. The use of share with care signs could be considered. These
have been used on the scheme at Bussey Road Ives / Road.

35.Four responses mentioned the danger posed by motorised vehicles within the

pedestrian zones. The proposed timings further restrict the times in which motorised
vehicles can move through some streets. In addition to risk/perceived risk to
pedestrians there is also the issue of damage caused by motor vehicles in streets
with No vehicles at any time restrictions. On London Street in particular this has
caused costly damage to benches, paving and bollards and with some areas having
to be repaired with asphalt due to reduced maintenance budgets.

Cycle contraflow

36.Responses to the cycle contraflow were strongly positive although there was some

question of the need for this on some streets as ‘people were already cycling them’.
This should be seen as reason to provide safe provision rather than a reason to
save what is in some cases only the cost of minor signing changes (Little London
Street, Lobster lane, Timberhill). Cycle contraflow has proven to be a safe way to
allow more direct access for cycling which was lost when these streets were made
one-way for traffic.

37.The two objections to removing some roadside evening parking on Westwick Street

and St Swithins are noted. This was necessary to facilitate a clear eastbound traffic
lane and allow two-way cycling. There is not a shortage of evening parking in this
area of the city.

38.In response to the issue raised for cyclists moving from Westwick Street to St John

Maddermarket, a two-way cycle lane has been considered between Coslany Street
and Charring Cross.

39.Maintaining the loading restriction (No loading, 7.30 -9.30 and 16.30-18.30 Monday

to Saturday) on the southern area of Westwick Street will mean occasional vehicle
loading within the lane requiring a cyclist to pass with care. Only a very small
number of businesses need to load this way and cannot load during peak time. This
compromise is necessary for the facility and any risk presented to cyclists needing
to pass a loading vehicle is comparable to where this happens elsewhere and
without the benefit of a peak time restriction. Without this compromise this scheme
which is of overall safety benefit could not be implemented.

40.1t should be noted that the raised table on Westwick Street is not intended to be

41.

used by cyclists. Although it is not intended to be used as a crossing for cyclists, it is
acknowledged that placing this to the west of the junction with Coslany Street will
make both right turning cycle movements easier whilst retaining its function to keep
speeds low and to assist pedestrian crossing. See revised design in appendix 3.

In response to question raised in the consultation, this is not a proposal to make
these pedestrian and cycle zones part of the pedalway network. However, some
pedestrianised streets (Pottergate/ St Andrews Hill) are already part of the pedalway
network and allow motor vehicles at all times. The suggestion raised that
improvements to where Bank Plain meets London Street could provide a useful
addition to an east/west cycle connection has been previously considered by
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officers. If Option 2 is in place, feasibility of improvements where London Street
meets Bank Plain should be considered.

42.During the pre-consultation stage, safety audit recommended that five of the streets
originally considered for contraflow cycling in the report taken to committee in March
2017, should proceed on an experimental traffic regulation order. These streets
have sections with restricted widths but low levels of motorised traffic flow. Cycle
contraflow on these streets will further the objective of increasing cycling through
increased cycle permeability. These are: Cow Hill, Crooks Place (St Stephens
Square to Wessex Street), Redwell Street, St Stephens Square and Ten Bell Lane.

Conclusion

43.1t is recommended that access option 2 be implemented. This is to allow loading
access by motor vehicles to existing time-restricted streets described in appendix 1d
in the city centre between 5pm and 10am, seven days a week. Cycling to be
permitted at all times within these streets.

44.There is not adequate reason to consider the use of large regulatory pedestrian
zone signs (prescribed by the Department for Transport) to prohibit daytime cycling
on narrow streets. These streets currently prohibit all vehicles but do not have any
signage to this effect, they are largely self-enforcing.

45.Consideration to be given to the use of ‘Share with care’ signage within pedestrian
and cycle zones.

46.Consideration to be given to whether publishing a code of conduct within pedestrian
zones is necessary.

47.If implemented there are a number of methods that can be used to assess how
people using these narrow city centre streets including video survey data.

48. Additional bollards need be installed on London Street to protect this area from
motorised vehicles as per the existing restriction on this street.

49.To recommend cycle contraflow is implemented on Lobster Lane, Little London
Street, Muspole Street, St Swithins Road, Timberhill and Willow Lane.

50.The proposed cycle contraflow on Westwick Street to be revised following
consultation. The revised design includes a two-way cycle lane between its junctions
with Coslany Street and Charring Cross. This improves safety for eastbound cyclists
and to facilitate a safer route towards St John Maddermarket and the city centre.

51.The proposed raised table on Westwick Street should instead be located to the west
of the junction with Coslany Street. This will make it safer for cyclists travelling
downhill on Westwick Street to give a right turning signal and will be less likely to
create a bunching of traffic over the junction with Coslany Street. This location will
still improve pedestrian crossing of Westwick Street and aligns with St Lawrence
Little Steps
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NORWICH
City Council

Integrated impact assessment

Report author to complete

Committee: Norwich Highways Agency Committee

Committee date: 20 September 2017

Director / Head of service Andy Watt

Report subject: Tranpsort for Norwich - City Centre Access and Loading

Date assessed: 17/08/2017

Description: To consider consultation responses to the City Centre Access Review (Loading and Cycling)
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Impact

Economic Neutral | Positive | Negative Comments

(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate)

Finance (value for money) D % D This scheme is viewed as value for money

Other departments and services

e.g. office facilities, customer & D D
contact
ICT services |X| D D
. This scheme helps to encourage sustainable travel to benefit the city
Economic development D % D and everyone who lives and works here.
Financial inclusion D & D This scheme promote cycling and walking which are inclusive and

low cost forms of transport

Social

Neutral | Positive | Negative Comments
(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate)

Safeguarding children and adults

S17 crime and disorder act 1998

Human Rights Act 1998

The proposed facilites will help to encourage more walking and
cycling which has been shown to benefit health. If more drivers are
encouraged to walk or cycle, air polution will decrease.

L] XXX
RN
I

Health and well being
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Equality and diversity

(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate)

Relations between groups
(cohesion)

Impact

Neutral

Positive

Negative

Comments

X

[]

[]

Eliminating discrimination &
harassment

X

[]

[]

Advancing equality of opportunity

B

[]

[]

Both the Norwich Access group and Norfolk and Norwich
association for the blind have been consulted and have raised no
specific concerns about these proposals

Environmental

(please add an ‘x’ as appropriate)

Transportation

Neutral

Positive

Negative

Comments

[ ]

X

[]

This scheme helps to meet the corporate priority of a safe, clean
and low carbon city

Natural and built environment

This scheme will not have any adverse effects on the environment,
but by encouraging non motorised travel will help improve air quality.

Waste minimisation & resource
use

Pollution

This scheme will help improve air quality by encouraging non
motorised forms of travel

Sustainable procurement

X O X O

LX)

L) O] O] O
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Impact

The scheme contributes to the corporate priority ‘a safe, clean and
Energy and climate change D |X| D low carbon city’ by encouraging cycle use, reducing car use and
CO2 emissions

(CEELELLED I GERETJJ (T EI) M Neutral | Positive | Negative Comments

The scheme is safety audited to ensure that the measures
implemented create a safe environment. Some concerns regarding

Risk management & D D near misses have been raised in the consultation but local accident
safety data supports this as does guidance from Department for
Transport

Recommendations from impact assessment

Positive

N/A

Negative

N/A

Neutral

N/A

Issues
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Impact

N/A
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Appendix 1a
ﬁﬁ Transport

for Norwich

Consultation: access for cycling and loading in Norwich city centre

Norwich City Council and Norfolk County Council are reviewing the city’s access
restrictions for cycling, contraflow cycling and motor vehicle loading. The aim is to
put in place a clearer and more consistent approach across the streets affected.

Current approach and issues

The existing restrictions have developed over many years and current timed
restrictions vary across adjoining streets, with the added confusion that some apply
seven days a week and others change at the weekend. This has led to confusion
around signage and enforcement to protect certain areas from motor vehicles.

Proposed solutions

A clear and consistent approach is needed. This will help those travelling into the city
to understand what’s permitted and when, and to allow more effective enforcement.
Allowing cycling on these streets, either all or part of the time, will also encourage
more people to travel by bike. Experience in Norwich and across the UK shows that
these proposals are an effective and safe way of allowing cycling on routes with little
motorised traffic and that directly access homes, shops, services and employment.

Options for cycling and loading access:

Option 1: access to existing time-restricted areas in the city centre permitted for all
vehicles (including cyclists) between 5pm and 10am, seven days a week. This would
include allowing cycling between these hours on streets that currently restrict all
vehicles at all times.

Option 2: access by motor vehicles to existing time-restricted streets in the city
centre permitted between 5pm and 10am, seven days a week. Cycling permitted at
all times.

PEDESTRIAN
PEDESTRIAN
zo NE and CYCLE
ZONE
No Vehicles
Except
cycles and Except for
for loading loading
5pm-10am Spm-10am
At any At any
time time
Option 1 Option 2
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Appendix 1a

Changes are proposed for cycling and loading in all or part of the following streets:
Arcade Street, Back of the Inns, Bridewell Alley, Brigg Street, Castle Street, Davey
Place, Dove Street, Gentlemans Walk, Grout’s Thoroughfare, Guildhall Hill, Hay Hill,
Haymarket, London Street, Lower Goat Lane, Malthouse Road, Old Post Office
Court, Orford Place, School Lane, St Gregorys Alley, St Gregorys Back Alley, St
Johns Alley, St Peters Street, Swan Lane, Weavers Lane and White Lion Street.

Contraflow cycling
The second part of this consultation looks at provision of contraflow cycling on one-
way streets.

Allowing high levels of accessibility for cyclists is a way to increase capacity of the
cycle network and improve air quality.

Contraflow cycling facilities have already worked effectively elsewhere in Norwich.
We are proposing to allow this on the following streets:

Bedding Lane, Little London Street, Lobster Lane, Muspole Street, St Swithins Road,
Timberhill, Westwick Street (from Charing Cross to Coslany Street, completing an
existing scheme) and Willow Lane.

How to comment
We'd like your feedback on these proposals and to find out your preferred options for
cycling and loading access in the city centre.

To take part in the consultation, please get in touch with your comments by emailing
transport@norwich.gov.uk or writing to:

City centre access consultation

Norwich City Council

St Peters Street

Norwich

NR2 1NH

You can also access these proposals at www.norwich.gov.uk/consultations

For more on Transport for Norwich, please visit www.norfolk.gov.uk/tfn

Background/related information

K The cost of the scheme will be funded by the Cycle City Ambition Grant
awarded to Norwich by the Department for Transport (DfT). This money is
specifically allocated to improving our facilities for cycling.

X Detailed review of accident levels in the city support proposals to allow wider
access for cycling in the way outlined in this consultation. Accidents between
pedestrians and cyclists very rarely occur in pedestrianised areas.

K These proposals are in line with DfT recommendations. In its publication
‘Cycling in Pedestrian Areas’, it says: “Observation s revealed no real factors
to justify excluding cyclists from pedestrianised areas, suggesting that cycling
could be more widely permitted without detriment to pedestrians.”

X The existing motor vehicle exemptions will remain and access to blue badge
parking retained.
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Existing Access Restrictions

" No motor vehicles except access

A ¥

No motor vehicles 11am- 4pm Mon - Friday,
10am - 5pm Sat & Sun

[]
B No vehicles 10am - 5pm Mon - Sun
[]

No vehicles at any time
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No vehicles except for access
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Rationalised Loading Restrictions
. No motor vehicles except for loading / access

No motor vehicles at any time

. No motor vehicles 10am - 5pm
(Loading only at other times)
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Summary of consultation responses

Appendix 2

Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

In favour of option 2

29

Covered in report

In favour of option 1

16

Covered in report

No change needed / don't allow
any cycling

12

Outside scope of consultation.
Consultation material outlines why
not making any change leaves
restrictions difficult to follow and
challenging to enforce.

Allowing more cycling is unsafe /
near misses are commonplace /
conflict will increase

12

Covered in report

Cycling not suitable for a few very
narrow streets

These streets currently restrict all
vehicles at all times but without any
dedicated signage. This helps to
demonstrate that streets of this
nature are largely self-enforcing. To
restrict vehicle movements on these
streets alone would require a
cluttered approach to street signing.
For example, signing timed
restrictions on Swan Lane would
require a sizable pedestrian zone
sign on its corner with Bedford Street
in addition to new signage at the
lower end of London Street. There is
a very low level of cycling on these
streets at present and we would not
anticipate this changing significantly
on these narrowest of streets. There
is no clear justification to prevent
cycling outside business hours or
potentially cycling at any time.

Increasing cycling important for
public health / reducing congestion
/ improving air quality

Agree - outlined in consultation

More enforcement needed

We will speak to Norfolk Police in this
regard. Specifically to see if any
changes can be accompanied with
enforcement of clear contravention of
the restrictions and of any genuinely
dangerous behaviour.

Current signage is inconsistent

Agree - outlined in consultation

Majority of people cycle carefully
and respectfully

This is part of the basis for the
proposals

Those cycling need to use bell
more / ride slower

In practice this is difficult to enforce.
Although nothing in the proposals
prevents police enforcement of
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

genuinely dangerous cycling using
existing powers.

Some/many/all cyclists don't follow
signs

Some do not but this is not an issue
unique to cyclists.

Bin lorries / blue badge parking /
vans present danger in pedestrian
zones/ on London Street

Potentially so but we there are a
number of streets where some
access by motorised vehicle is
necessary. On London Street (where
access is restricted to all vehicles at
all times) costly damage to the
paving and seating is frequently
caused by motorised vehicles and
this will remain prohibited on London
Street under the proposals.
Improving the arrangement of
bollards to protect this area and
making improvements that make it
clearer where large vehicles can
access should be considered.

Welcome allowing cycle access on
London Street

Noted

Will need clear markings on the
ground and signage

Agree, this is outlined on the
consultation plans and will be
finalised during detailed design.

Could cycle speed limit signs be
used

Whilst we welcome cycling that is at
an appropriate speed to the situation,
we would not be able to implement a
cycle speed limit and this would in
itself be unenforceable. Police can
(and still will be able to) enforce any
level of dangerous cycling on these
streets.

Use cycle lanes on Gentlemens
Walk, Haymarket, Bedford St etc

Cycle lanes have the potential to
reduce conflict and improve safety
and function. In busy streets like
these, lanes tend to encourage
cycling and walking right up to the
line and encourage greater speeds.
A lane may also imply to cyclist that
there is not a need to dismount which
inevitably at the busiest times there
is likely to be and on these streets is
what is typically observed. Surface
improvement on Bedford Street
(raised in consultation) may improve
this route for cycling could but is
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

outside the scope of this
consultation.

Distances are low so do not allow
cycling and encourage people to
walk with their bikes instead

Allowing more cycle permeability
along routes with low motorised
traffic is essential to encouraging
more people to cycle and who may
not be capable or confident to cycle
on busier streets. Whilst the
distances are modest, steering
cyclists towards less direct, more hilly
or high traffic flow routes cannot on
balance be viewed as viable
alternative.

Could affect businesses by
deterring pedestrians

We believe the overall effect on
business will be positive. However,
the consultation does demonstrate
some feeling that more cycling could
affect pedestrian comfort. Enabling
more people to travel to and through
the city by bike is an area where
further and sustainable growth in
numbers is possible. It should be
noted that as well as being both
healthy and zero emission travel; ten
bikes can park in the space taken by
one car and cycling is particularly
important to growth in cities where
space is often limited.

Not suitable to mix pedestrians
and cyclists where there is a
gradient

Gradients do present a challenge as
speeds tend to increase. However
the streets within this consultation
are not steeper than Westlegate
which already operates (and is
signed) as a pedestrian and cycle
Zone.

Changing from 4pm to 11am
access will be too restrictive,
particularly on smaller businesses

The proposed 10am until 5pm
restrictions may require some
adjustment by businesses within
zones where the timings are
changing. Many businesses such as
those on Gentlemen’s Walk already
ensure all deliveries take place
before 10am or after 5pm. There are
nearby loading bays that facilitate
loading at all times.
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

Many of the city’s smaller and
independent business are on streets
that actually prohibit all vehicles at all
times. Swan Lane, Lower Goat Lane
and Bridewell Alley are examples of
streets with a strong presence of
independent businesses who all
need to load from nearby
unrestricted streets or loading bays.

More cycle parking needed

Agree. We included provision of
cycle parking within our bid for the
Cycle City Ambition Grant. We
continue to identify further
opportunities than can help facilitate
continued growth in cycling.

Restriction should operate from
10am until 6pm

This proposal may further protect
these streets from vehicles but would
be overly restrictive on businesses
for loading and on cycle commuting if
a timed cycle access was
implemented.

It will / will it still be possible to
enforce reckless cycling

Yes, nothing in this consultation
affects protecting people from
dangerous cycling or driving.

Accident figures are not reflective
because bikes are untraceable

The accident figures include reported
injuries even where the incident was
reported to the police over the
counter. The vehicles involved did
not need to be traceable for this to be
reported and included in the data.

London Street is a historic
pedestrian street and it should
remain this way, not allowing any
vehicles including cycles

There has historically been a level of
cycling on this street and all vehicle
types can be seen on London Street
despite the all vehicles restriction.
We are considering how we can
better protect this area from
expensive damage to benches and
paving from large motorised vehicles
which affects the streetscape and
amenity of this area.

Consultation should have run for
longer / not during summer

Cycle City Ambition Grant funded
schemes are both limited in time and
funding. To delay the scheme or to
operate it for longer than is
necessary could not have been
justified. The city centre areas are
typically busy during the summer
months and many people would have
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

encountered the consultation
material.

Proposals may not be compatible
with growing night time economy

Even with a growing night time
economy, numbers of evening
visitors are unlikely to exceed current
daytime peaks. For many, cycling
presents a key way to reach the city
in the evening and it would
reasonably appear that allowing
cycling more widely is compatible
with a growing economy.

Norwich should utilise rising
bollards to protect pedestrian
areas from motorised vehicles

Rising bollards and registration
recognition systems for vehicles
appear to resolve many of the issues
associated with vehicles entering
prohibited streets. In practice, this
infrastructure requires a large capital
outlay and ongoing maintenance.
They are not always the appropriate
solution as review of automatic
bollards in other cities will show; they
can on occasion present a safety
hazard when used inappropriately
which goes well beyond the need to
protect pedestrian spaces.
Consideration should be given to
where any further conventional fixed
(or manually droppable) bollards
could be placed to protect streets
that restrict motor vehicles at all
times.

This is positive for facilitating
some switching of vans to cargo
cycles within the city

Further use of zero emission
deliveries is welcome. Applying all of
the experience and available
guidance that applies to how those
who cycle respond to high pedestrian
flow then this poses little concern.

Need awareness campaign to
reduce conflict with new access
restrictions

We will consider whether an
awareness campaign to encouraging
all users to share carefully can be
delivered that would be a good value
accompaniment to this scheme.
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

Cycling and loadings are separate
issues / should have been
separate consultations

2

In practice, access and loading are
covered by the same existing Traffic
Regulation Order and are both
signed on street with the prescribed
pedestrian zone signage. Separating
these would have added additional
cost and time.

Bedford Street and eastern end of
London Street should be open to
cyclists at all times and made into
clear continuous cycle route

If the proposals are approved then
improvements including cycle access
at the eastern end of London Street
should be considered. Liberalising
cycling in the city is largely about
creating route options to encourage
more people to cycle which work to
compliment the pedalway network.

Too many drivers flouting access
rules on Bedford Street and
Pottergate

Changes to these streets were
beyond the scope of this
consultation. These streets are for
motorised vehicles for the purpose of
access only. We are aware that
some level of misuse might occur but
owing to the level of partial blocking
from loading on these streets they do
not make particularly useful
opportunities for rat running.

Allowing cycling on London Street
and Gentlemens Walk will provide
a safe alternative to Castle
Meadow

Offering quieter and traffic free
routes is particularly useful to less
confident cyclists

Having a 10am to 5pm loading
restriction will concentrate vehicle
loading at the busiest times

We believe this timing is the right
balance between allowing necessary
loading and protecting these streets
from motorised vehicles. Outside
these hours the city centre streets
are less busy with pedestrians and
can more adequately accommodate
loading vehicles

Making the restriction 9am to 5pm
would be safer and still allow
cycling to work

With many workers in Norwich on
flexible hours starting work at 10am
is increasingly popular to assist with
work life balance. Prohibited access
before 10am would be overly
onerous on businesses and
commuters in what is usually a
quieter time of day.
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

Cyclist shave dedicated routes in
the city already

1

Whilst cyclists do have a network of
routes in the city as a whole, looking
at these routes on map will show
clearly that there is an absence of
routes in the city centre itself. This
encourages cyclists onto busier
routes that present a challenge with
higher traffic flow where there are
limits to how much speed and
volume of traffic can be reduced

Why can't cyclists pay to park their
bikes?

Carpark costs include substantial
building, ongoing maintenance costs
and often security/enforcement staff.
This is not the case for cycling
parking where typically ten bikes fit
within one car parking space. It is
unlikely to be practical to charge
users on this basis. Added to this,
cycling is zero emission transport
that fits within national and local
objectives to create healthy, low
emission cities.

This won’t deal with pollution
caused by buses and taxis

It won't but more journeys made by
bike will make progress towards a
cleaner, healthier city.

Pedestrianise Bridewell Alley and
Dove Street

These streets are pedestrianised
already. Pedestrianised streets vary
in the level of restriction to vehicles
and their function.

Include Timberhill and Bedford
Street in timed vehicle restriction

Outside scope of consultation.

Proposals not future proof in
respect of electric cycles

This an emerging and potentially
growing sector within the cycle
market. Government guidelines class
an electric bike that meets the criteria
for an electrically assisted pedal
cycle (EAPC) as a normal pedal
cycle. These bikes must have a
15.5mph limited speed assist. We
will continue to review how changes
in technology might affect these
streets or influence policies.
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Response on access and
loading proposals

Number

Officer response

Proposals not future proof if
cycling levels reach Danish levels
(~40% of all journeys)

1

We have seen an increase in cycling
in Norwich but it should be noted that
a 40% share of journeys being made
by bike is unlikely in the short term.
In order to grow cycling levels we
must make positive steps towards a
cycling culture where it is cost
effective to do so. This scheme has
the potential to be a positive step to
encouraging less confident cyclists
and commuters onto their bikes.

Is Norwich [City Council] admitting
the pedalways are too dangerous
by now allowing more cycling
through the city centre?

One of the key aims of the
pedalways scheme is to create safe
routes that are suitable for less
confident cyclists. The city centre is
predominantly a mix of busy
motorised traffic streets and quieter
streets (mostly pedestrianised). To
provide useful cycle facilities the
quieter streets provides a clear
choice and compliments work on
nearby pedalways

Were Living Streets consulted?

Yes. We have had a response and
they are in favour of Option 1

Increased loading from adjacent
unrestricted streets could become
a problem and should be
monitored

We will continue to monitor this.

Will this affect disability vehicles?

Blue badge parking access is not
being changed within these
proposals. Mobility vehicles access
throughout the pedestrian zones
remains unchanged also.
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Specific comments on contraflow | Number | Officer response

proposals

Support the contraflow proposals 13 Noted

Support contraflow on Westwick 6 Noted

Street

Contraflow cycling on one-way 4 Experience in Norwich and

streets don't work well / are accident data shows this to be

dangerous incorrect

Support contraflow on Muspole 3 At detailed design we will consider

Street, will need lots of sighage due this further

to St Georges Works

Contraflows will need to be well 3 We will use an appropriate level of

signed to avoid conflict regulatory signage

Support contraflow on St Swithins 2 Noted

Road

Westwick Street Contraflow will 2 Whilst this design required a

mean any traffic overtaking parked compromise on loading, there is a

cars will risk head on collision peak time and an all times loading
restriction on this street.
Overtaking parked cars is a
practical reality on many routes
and we expect the level of
vehicles loading here to continue
to be very low.

Object to loosing evening parking on | 2 The evening parking that is being

Westwick Street and St Swithins changed to No loading is for

Road safety reasons and cannot be
retained. There is no shortage of
parking in this area for the
evenings. Please see On-street
parking charges report taken to
the Norwich Highways Agency
Committee for further details on
changes to on-street parking
charging

Use a box junction around Coslany | 2 We would not consider the

Street to keep it clear ongoing maintenance of a box
junction marking to be warranted
on a minor junction.

Proposal for Westwick Street does 2 See updated plan in appendix

not adequately allow for movement
from Westwick Street to St John
Maddermarket. Make Westwick
Street facility two-way cycle lane
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Specific comments on contraflow | Number | Officer response

proposals

Westwick Street contraflow is not 2 For many these two alternatives

needed as people can use St are less direct. This route can give

Margaret’s Street or Duke Street direct access from the city for
residents in Coslany Street and
much of the residential area west
of Oak Street. We cannot rely on
providing only less direct routes
and along routes with high traffic
volumes.

Relocate proposed raised table 2 See updated plan in appendix

further west to slow traffic before the

Coslany St junction

Cyclists using raised table to cross 1 Raised tables are not intended to

Westwick Street risk conflict with be used by cyclists but we are

cars pulling out of Coslany Street proposing to relocate this to the
west of the junction. See updated
plan in appendix

Cycle contraflows should also 1 Outside scope of this consultation

include Tombland Triangle / Lower

Queen Street

Lobster Lane, Little London Street 1 Like with many of the streets

and Timberhill are not wide enough within this consultation, motorised

for cycle contraflow. Pavements vehicle flow is low along these

next to cycle contraflows should at streets. Lobster Lane is between

least allow two people in 3.8m and 5.8m wide and only

wheelchairs or with buggies to pass. when large vehicles come down
here on occasion or at high peaks
should users find space
constrained. Primarily these
contraflows increase the options
for quite routes for those cycling
outside the busiest times. It
should be noted that in the case of
these streets, many people are
unaware of the current restrictions
and cycle these streets in either
direction without recorded
incident.

Support contraflow on Muspole 1 Noted

Street

Contraflow should apply to Ten Bell |1 See main report, these streets are

Lane and St Stephens Square

being covered separately under
an experimental traffic regulation
order.
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Specific comments on contraflow
proposals

Number

Officer response

Cycle lanes should use concrete
kerbs to protect from motorised
vehicles / elevate cycle routes to
pavement level

1

Further steps to achieve
segregation are often welcome by
all users. We have chosen an
outline design that is cost effective
within the available budget for
Westwick Street and St Swithins
Road. We will consider exactly
what separation can be achieved
given the need to maintain some
loading on Westwick Street.

People already cycle on some of
these streets two-way already so
why spend money on these
facilities?

We are aware of some level of
existing cycle contraflow on these
streets, this goes some way to
demonstrating there is already a
need. A dedicated and signed
facility is likely to improve safety
for both pedestrians and cyclists
who will be more aware of
permitted traffic movements.
Some of these streets require little
more than an 'Except cycles' sub
plate on an existing No entry sign
so are cost effective.

Muspole Street and Willow Lane are
not suitable for cycle contraflow

Allowing two-way cycling on these
streets occurs without recorded
incident, provides alternatives to
busier routes and has passed
safety audit.

Reducing two lane section of
Westwick Street to one lane will
cause traffic to back up to Barn
Road

It is highly unlikely that traffic
along this route would need to
queue to the inner ring road.

Loading on Westwick Street will be
more difficult

Loading on Westwick Street will
require drivers to consider what
would effectively be two-way
traffic. This is not dissimilar to the
considerations needed on any
two-way street.

Contraflow on Willow Lane and
Muspole Street not suitable as they
are sharply curved. Cyclists will use
the safer and more direct route

For many journeys these streets
are the safer and more direct
route. With the regulatory signage
outlined in the proposals, drivers
should expect some oncoming
traffic and be driving with full care
and attention.
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Specific comments on contraflow | Number | Officer response

proposals

Concerns about the point where the | 1 Consideration was given to how to

cycle lane from Dereham Road make this a safe connection to

meets St Swithins Road contraflow Dereham Road. City bound
cyclists (and motorised vehicles)
are only present intermittently due
to the light controlled junction at
the end of Dereham Road. Sight
lines are very good so cyclists on
the new facility should have clear
view and not often need to give
way. In addition, the new
proposed facility will be clearly
marked and a raised protector will
deter drivers from encroaching in
the lane.

To avoid conflict with loading 1 This would have the effect of

vehicles serving the eastern part of placing loading vehicles in the

Westwick Street create a wider remaining traffic lane

footway to incorporate the advisory

section of cycle track.

Use coloured asphalt to show lanes | 1 Visibility of the cycle lanes is

clearly important but ongoing
maintenance costs being need to
be kept affordable. Owing to the
higher costs, coloured surface
treatments will only be used
where we believe they are
absolutely necessary

Put loading on opposite side of the 1 This would require loading of large

Westwick Street (northern) objects to take place across the
carriageway which would increase
any hazard posed from loading.

Department for Transport guidance | 1 This is incorrect. Guidelines have

is not to use Except Cycles sub allowed for use of except cycles

plates on No Entry sign sub plate and it is already used
successfully in Norwich.

Signs need to read 'No Vehicles 1 This is not an option available to

including cycles’ us.

Advisory contraflow section on 1 Guidelines recommend that either

Westwick Street does not meet speed or volume of motorised

guidelines for motorised speed and traffic must be below the specified

volume figures. Speed on this street is at
an acceptable level with further
speed calming in the proposals.

Has a health and safety risk 1 A safety audit has been

analysis been conducted to assess
the suitability of these changes?

completed prior to consultation.
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Specific comments on contraflow | Number | Officer response
proposals
Cyclists already cycle the wrong 1 Queen Street is already two-way

way up Queen Street and with table
and chairs too it is difficult for
pedestrians

for cycling (and signed). There
are some large vehicles loading
which present more concern,
motorised vehicles are
accordingly time restricted here.
Queen Street is not being
considered for review within this
consultation.
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